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Chair Fulgham called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, September 28, 2004, in Nelson Hall East, Room 102 (Goodwin Forum).

Members Present:  Borgeld, Butler, Cheyne, Coffey, Dixon, Farley, Farrar, Fulgham, Green, Knox, Kornreich, MacConnie, Mortazavi, Moyer, Mullery, O’Rourke-Andrews, Paynton, Platin, Richmond, Roberts, Sanford, Schwab, Schwetman, Shellhase, Thobaben, Varkey, Vrem, Wieand, Yarnall, Zeck.
Members Absent:  Dunk, Eichstedt, Meiggs, Williams-Gray.
Proxies:  Powell for Derden, Paynton for Vellanoweth.
Guests:  Ron Fritzsche, Academic Affairs; Carol Terry, University Budget Office; Bob Snyder, Philosophy; Donna Schafer, Research and Graduate Studies; Burt Nordstrom, University Advancement; Linda Phillips, Registrar; Joseph Freeman (student); Susan Higgins, Professional Studies; Nancy Kelly, Academic Affairs; Jean Butler, Enrollment Management; Mark Larson, Journalism and Mass Communication; Randi Darnall-Burke, Student Affairs.
1.
Adoption of the agenda

The agenda was adopted.

2.
Approval of minutes from the meeting of September 14, 2004

M/S/P (MacConnie/Paynton) with one correction.  

3. 
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

New senator, Sondra Schwetman, was welcomed.
4.  
Reports of standing committees, statewide senators, and ex-officio members

Educational Policies Committee (Chair Kornreich):  The Committee is continuing to work on several resolutions, including parameters for time to completion of basic subjects.  Proposed revisions for department self-study will be discussed at the next Senate meeting.  
Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair Cheyne):  The Committee has reviewed its work for the coming year and will initially focus on the “culture of mentoring” as it relates to the recent revision of Appendix J and the RTP process.  The Committee will also be looking at assigned areas of the Strategic Plan to review.  
Senate Finance Committee (Chair Mortazavi):  The Academic Affairs Budget Committee has been working on a new version of the OAA budget policy and it has been submitted it to the Provost’s Council for consideration.
California Faculty Association (Senator Mullery):  A survey will be arriving in mail shortly regarding the upcoming negotiations for a new contract.  CFA would like input from members on what issues are considered most critical.  Along with survey will be a “bargaining road show”.  CFA is sending officers to each campus.  They will be at HSU around mid-October; an announcement will be forthcoming in the mail.  All members of Bargaining Unit 3 were urged to get involved in the new negotiations.

It was also announced that Milt Boyd will be honored on Friday as Democrat of the Year.

Statewide Senate (Senator Thobaben):  An email message highlighting resolutions addressed in September was sent to all Senators.  The resolution on the Student Fee Policy (AS-2671-04/FGA) was noted in particular.  The recommendations in the policy from the Statewide Senate are that the costs of higher education remain affordable; that higher education is an essential public good; and that the guidelines established under the long-term fee policy should  continue to be adhered to.  Given the controversy over the proposed Board of Trustees student fee policy, the Statewide Senate felt some urgency to pass the resolution.

It was reported that the student fee policy is a high priority for CSSA as well.  Students already received a 14% increase in June and will see 8% increases in the next two year.  CSSA will be working with the Statewide Senate to provide information to the Trustees so they will be as well informed as possible when they address the student fee policy in October.
Staff Council (Farrar):   The Council is working with the President on a project to create a service pin.  The Council has a web site at:  http://www.humboldt.edu/~staff/
California State Student Association (CSSA) (Platin):  Voter registration and voter education continue to be CSSA’s number one priority for the fall.  The long-term fee policy is still being discussed and students are encouraged by the level of questions being asked by new trustees.  Committees will be working on financial aid (federal and state), specifically in light of the higher education reauthorization act and some of the recommendations that came out in the California Performance Review.  Other work includes enrollment management, and the issue of excess units which ties directly into advising.  Campus based fee referendums will also be looked at in the future.
Associated Students (Zeck):  The Associated Students passed a resolution supporting Measure Q, the CR bond measure.  
General Faculty (GF President Wieand):  Results of the September 21-22 election were reported:
CSU Statewide Academic Senator:  Bernadette Cheyne
HSU Sponsored Programs Foundation Board:


Charles Chamberlin

William Wood


Ellen Land-Weber


Kathy Munoz

University Budget Committee, Faculty Representative for NRS:  Greg Crawford

Professional Leave Committee:  Jay Verlinden

Academic Affairs (VP Vrem):  October 1 is the deadline for appointment of department representatives to the CSU meetings on lower division transfer requirements.  There will be a survey of faculty taking place in the next few weeks, asking about faculty experience with academic computing and academic computing labs on campus.  

Administrative Affairs (VP Coffey):  The Board of Trustees approved funding for two HSU capital outlay projects at its September meeting:  the Forbes Complex ($42.5 million) and the Mai Kai and Mill House land acquisition ($6 million).  Out of the $290 million dollars available, HSU  received $48 million dollars.
Student Affairs (VP Butler):  Last weekend was Homecoming and family weekend; about 350 guests were welcomed.  The bids on the Boating Instruction Safety Center will be due soon to the state, to determine whether or not we have a contractor to build the facility.   The recreation center/old field house renovation is underway with planned completion for this spring.  It will be the student recreation center.  It will have a student advisory board that will be a subset of the University Center.

University Advancement (VP Nordstrom):  The first meeting of the University Advancement Board will be on Thursday.  The primary focus will be to get the infrastructure up and running. 
President’s Office (President Richmond):  The President offered his congratulations to Manolo Platin and Marshelle Thobaben for their visible leadership roles in statewide organizations.  

Four issues the President would like to see the Senate work on during the coming year are:  

1) General Education Requirements:  During meetings with students and staff members in the past few weeks, the President heard from a significant number of students who expressed concern that General Education courses at HSU are not rigorous enough.  Students feel their majors courses are good; but there seem to be problems in the general education area.
2)  Retention, Tenure and Promotion Criteria:  These are important policy issues and we need to re-examine and change requirements here at HSU, as quickly as possible.

3)  Student Evaluation and Faculty Evaluation of Instruction:  We are not doing this well.  As an institution that cares deeply about the quality of undergraduate education, this needs to be addressed.

4)  Reconsideration of Committee Structure on Campus – We need to look towards simplifying and possibly eliminating some committees on campus.

The President addressed some of the issues involving Native American Studies, which have been recently covered with in the press.  The President supported the administrative decisions that have been made and expressed his regret that students have become involved in an administrative situation that is complex and political.  The President’s Office and Provost’s Office continue working towards resolutions of the issues.
5.
Report on Final Budget (if available) and Discussion of Budget Process and Policy (Carol Terry) 


TIME CERTAIN:  4:20 P.M.

A two-page handout was distributed.  The purpose of the presentation was to provide up to date information on the HSU budget for FY 04-05 and discuss the funding initiatives that were recently approved by the President.


The new campus budget process was reviewed.  It was developed and started in spring semester 2004 and worked well.  Originally, the process focused on implementing reduction scenarios.  A weakness in the process became apparent over the summer, when the University Budget Committee does not meet, but when there was still a need for decision-making on the budget, since there was no final budget at the end of the academic year.  We need to have a process so that a budget can be up and running by early October.  The University Budget Committee is evaluating the process to see if changes should be made. 


The handout was reviewed.  The first page of the handout illustrates how, in general, the University’s budget for FY04-05 transitioned from what was reported at the end of last year to the now finalized budget.
Additional funding was received from the legislature for retirement benefits ($3.8 million dollars).  An additional amount was added to the base budget (previously received as one-time funding) for student programs.  

The General Fund reduction was originally $4.3 million dollars.  HSU ended up having to take a much more substantial reduction in order to pay the existing bills on campus.  
Benefits were the most significant piece of that additional reduction.

Additional money ($465,000) had to be set aside for the State University Grant; as our state university fees increase we have a responsibility to make sure we keep a corresponding level of financial aid for students available.


A small amount of money was also received for new space on campus ($42,000.00).  Another significant change in the budget was the increase in state university fees for out of state tuition.  In the end, between the fee increases and the increased state allocation, HSU received an additional $2.4 million dollars. 

It was noted that HSU’s percentage of general fund allocation across the CSU campuses increased significantly, amounting to about $1.2 million dollars.

The budgeted level of enrollments (FTES) is currently 7,209.

FY04-05 approved funding initiatives (on the second page of the handout) were reviewed.  Most significant of the mandatory funding initiatives is the benefit cost adjustment at $5 million dollars.  The university deficit budgeted last year by $648,000 and that amount needed to be restored.  Other significant increases funded under the mandatory funding initiatives included the Risk Pool ($475,840), the State University Grant ($465,300), and the University contingency reserve ($1,000,000).    


The $1 million dollars in the university contingency reserve (in the base budget) has been used to allocate on one-time initiatives for FY04-05.  The $1 million will re-fund next year.

Enrollment funding for spring classes has been funded $850,000.  Faculty salary increases total ca. $604,000 for last year and this year.  Areas on campus were identified where the budget was restored in order to mitigate lay-offs.

The University Budget Committee recommended that a Revenue Contingency for Unrealized Revenue ($200,000) be set aside, in order to avoid the possibility of having to make budget reductions in the spring.  The Committee also developed a list of initiatives in priority order, even though money was not available to fund all initiatives.  Having a focused plan will enable money to be spent more wisely as additional sources of funding become available.

The impact of the additional Rural Health Care Stipends was also noted.


Comments/Discussion:
· It was clarified that even though an unanticipated additional allocation was received from the state, the campus reduction of 10% from last year remains.  The campus spending power actually went down because dollars were redirected towards benefit costs, etc.
· The campus safety initiative is being funded as a one-time commitment in order to hire an additional temporary officer to provide 24/7 coverage for the campus.  A grant will be pursued to help establish future funding.   The grant would provide funding for three years, while the campus transitions to using state funds on a permanent basis.  The CSU has mandated 24/7 coverage for campuses.  The campus currently provides 24/7 coverage with one officer; a second officer is needed for the safety of the officers.

6.
Resolution on University Space and Facilities Committee (#01-04/05-EX)



TIME CERTAIN:  4:40 P.M.  


The resolution as amended at the previous Senate meeting (9/14/04) and a version of the resolution revised by the Senate Executive committee were included in the packet.

Changes in the revised resolution from the amended resolution were identified.

M/S (Thobaben/MacConnie) to substitute the revised resolution.


Resolution on University Space and Facilities Committee

#01-04/05-EX - September 14, 2004

[Revised]

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends the establishment of a University Space and Facilities Committee and recommends that the proposed revisions to the committee membership and charge be forwarded to the President for implementation Spring Semester 2005.

University Space and Facilities Committee

Duties:  Coordinates administrative and implementation recommendations for review through the University Executive Committee to the University President regarding all physical aspects of the campus.  This includes, but may not be limited to, the assignment of space, building and renovation plans, alteration of the campus grounds, campus planning and design standards, and the prioritization of minor and major capital requests.  When appropriate, recommends policy to the Academic Senate.  

Chair:


Director, Facilities Management

Type:


University

Meetings:

As needed

Membership:

Provost/Vice President of Academic Affairs (or designee)




Vice President of Student Affairs (or designee)




Vice President of Advancement (or designee)




Vice President of Administrative Affairs (or designee)




Auxiliary member appointed by the President




One staff representative appointed by the Staff Council 




Chair, Academic Senate (or designee from the Senate)




Two faculty representatives, elected by the General Faculty, 




   serving 2 year, staggered terms




One student representative, appointed by the Associated Students 



   President  




One student representative, recommended by the Resident Halls 




   Association and appointed by the Associated Students President 





Nonvoting:

One College Dean (appointed by the Provost)




Director, University Budget Office 




Director, Information Technology Services 




Director, Plant Operations






Arcata City Manager




Arcata City Council Liaison




Consultants and staff as needed.


RATIONALE:  The former Standing Committee on Space and Facilities existed as a 
subcommittee of the University Resource, Policy, and Budget Committee 
(URPBC) 
which no longer exists.  During the summer of 2004, President Rollin Richmond issued 
University Executive Order P04-03 that determined the duties and membership of 
an Interim Space and Facilities Committee until the 
Academic Senate could pass a 
resolution on the establishment of a permanent University Space and Facilities 
Committee.

Voting occurred and motion passed with 1 Abstention.

7.
Enrollment Management presentation (Jean Butler)




TIME CERTAIN:  5:10 P.M. 

Jean Butler, recently appointed Interim Dean of Enrollment Management was introduced.  Senators were asked to introduce themselves.
Interim Dean Butler gave a brief introduction and discussed her 25 years of experience in enrollment management, including her experience as Director of Admissions at Moorehead State University, Moorehead, MN.  She expressed her desire to work with the faculty in order to increase enrollment at HSU, during her interim appointment begin to reverse the enrollment tide and develop both long-term and short-term plans to stabilize and increase enrollments in line with the CSU compact mandates.  
Three immediate goals are:  1) reach enrollment targets, 2) take a thorough and thoughtful look at student qualities and characteristics, and 3) review the services we provide to students at all levels and in all capacities in the institution and ask if we are enabling student success.
Plans are underway to 1) review statistics to identify patterns and trends that both hurt and help, 2) collect anecdotal information from the campus and the community in order to determine perceptions and realities, 3) create a relationship of mutual respect and support with faculty, staff, students and all university stakeholders, and 4) develop a coordinated and collaborative campus plan that will grow campus enrollment.  Time commitment to implement change will be considerable and full benefits will not be seen for 5-7 years.

Input from the Senate was invited, especially in terms of how to make the best use of faculty time.  Feedback and suggestions were welcomed on what has been working, what hasn’t been working, and what would work best. 
Discussion points:

· Determining student characteristics and qualities and who we want as students will get faculty attention, and faculty should be involved in this process.

· It is critical to include parents in the recruitment process; there is needed buy-in and support from family.
· It was requested that the data regarding student characteristics that is being collected be shared via a web site or other mechanism, in order for faculty to know more about students, and perhaps suggest further questions to be asked.  

· It was noted that Emeritus faculty are a potential resource for recruiting. 

· Diversity will be an important part of the discussion regarding the kind of student body we want.   Personalization is important (private universities have been doing this well for a long time) and there is a need to create level of trust and comfort for students.

· The lack of HSU contact with local high school students was noted.

· It may be helpful to find out from departments what kind of outreach and recruiting departments are doing.  Also, let departments know what current philosophy is in terms how recruiting should be done and at what level.

· Enrollment targets have not been met for the last five years.  Should we be asking different questions, i.e., can we attract more students from outside California?  
· It was noted that earlier work done on diversity (1997-98) as well as the previous enrollment management plans could provide additional information and be used as resources.

· Students are interested in enrollment management, as budgets for student services are based on enrollment.  Will students have the opportunity to be involved?  Will most of the work be done in the Enrollment Management Advisory Committee?  

· The Enrollment Management Advisory Committee has met once and is in the process of determining how it can best function. The large size of the committee makes it difficult to get the work done.

· Focusing on what can be provided to students rather than continuing to focus on budget cuts and higher fees may help get students’ attention.

· In order to attract students to the campus, we need to address the reputation of Humboldt County and HSU as a place to come if you want to smoke pot.

· A big issue for departments is availability of resources to help support enrollment efforts, both financial and human resources.  For example, help with writing, etc.  Direction, in terms of what departments should focus on, would also be helpful.

· There is a need to have faculty involved, especially to try to give a consistent perception of the institution (with help from public affairs).  The faculty know more about their disciplines and display enthusiasm for them.  There needs to be overall coordination at the level of Enrollment Management, but it is important for departments to participate.

· Consider using new technology to attract students (web content, interactive CD, etc.) as well as “old-fashioned” ways (using posters with pull off forms to mail in, etc.), in order to reach a broad array of students.  Look at multiple options for communicating with students.
· Where should direct contacts made by faculty be forwarded so the Enrollment Management can follow up?  And is it possible to have a list of contacts from other institutions so faculty attending conferences can identify individuals to speak to?

· In order to have recruiters better informed on what is happening around campus, they could be invited to departments, to visit labs, and see activities that are going on.
· Humboldt Preview is currently held in April; it was suggested that November might be a better time.  Freshman Preview is scheduled in October.  It was agreed that there is a need to look at the timing of these events.

Carol Terry and Jean Butler were thanked for their presentations.
M/S/P (Payton/Kornreich) to adjourn at 5:45 p.m.







